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President’s  
Report 
Janice Hill, 

President 

 Last Wednesday (January 20), I left my of-
fice in downtown DC a little early.  Someone from 
our IT office came to my floor around 5:00 and 
said, “please log off the system, the lan is about to 
go down, I don’t want you to lose anything. “  I 
packed up and was able to get out of the office by 
5:30.  Things were fine, the sun was just setting.  I 
got on the subway to Ballston.   
 When I came up the escalator at Ballston, there 
were a few flurries.  No big deal.  The bus would 
be here in 5 minutes.  5, 10, 15 minutes and no bus.  
The bus finally arrived less than 30 minutes late, 
still no big deal.  Traffic was a mess, where did all 
these cars come from…  Well, the bus finally made 
it to George Mason Drive about 7:30, 2 hours after 
I left DC.  About an inch of snow and ice was on 
the ground.  I made it home.   
 Thursday was fine.  Still snow on the ground 
and ice in the morning, but you know this area, by 
the afternoon, things were fine. 
 Then came Friday and the snow started and 
continued through Saturday night, then it stopped. 
Dulles and BWI received about 29 inches of snow, 
DCA received only 18 inches of snow.  Some peo-
ple say they lost their measuring stick & had to es-
timate the snowfall.  Hmmmmmm… 
 Several days of cleanup ahead.  It seemed hor-
rendous, the Metro was closed, airports were 
closed, federal, state & local governments were 
closed.   
 Most of us were pretty lucky—we were warm, 
no power outages, we were alive and safe.  That’s a 
good thing.   

 

Treasurer’s  
Commentary 
 
Karen H. Johnson,  
Treasurer 
 

 The reserve budget is divided into three cate-
gories:  periodic maintenance spending, replace-
ment spending, and a consultant fund.  The total 
amount of funds authorized for possible spending 
on these items in 2015 was $1,220,102.  The actual 
amount expended was $472,626.  In this report I 
will describe the composition of this spending and 
discuss what items identified in the budget were not 
acted upon during the year. 
 Under periodic maintenance, a few items total-
ing $18,000 were budgeted and a total of a little 
over $20,000 was spent.  All the budgeted items 
were acted upon.  Under replacement items, the to-
tal spending envisioned in the budget was 
$1,033,737.  Actual spending was $406,198.  For 
several groups of items no spending occurred in 
2015 for varying reasons.  Items related to interior 
decoration of common areas were listed in the 
budget but not done during the year.  Difficulty in 
finding volunteer owners to serve on a “decorating 

 The cleanup started with the snow plow getting 
stuck in the circle near the lobby Saturday night and 
you could not see any pavement for days, until Tues-
day afternoon. Just think, before you know it, April 
showers will be bringing May flowers. 
 The weather is completely out of our control.  
No use struggling with Mother Nature, you will al-
ways lose.  No matter how bad things are, they could 
be worse.  Aren’t you glad, we did not live in Boston 
last year, they got a record 108.6 inches of snow?  
 You can’t control Mother Nature but you can 
control your attitude and your personal level of hap-
piness.  The winter will be over before you know it, 
so try to enjoy it while you can. 
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committee,” whose purpose was to help in the plan-
ning of these items, and the complexity of some of 
the projects involved account for the delay in getting 
work done.  Under roof, decks, and waterproofing, 
actual construction funds were not spent on either the 
east bridge roof replacement or the pool deck restora-
tion.  Planning and discussion did happen, especially 
for the east bridge, but delays and set backs resulted 
in no work occurring in 2015.  Under swimming 
pools and exercise facilities, planned spending on 
pool accessories was judged as unnecessary, and im-
provements to the exercise facilities were addressed 
by a survey of owners and planning for work that is 
about to occur, but no spending has yet happened.  A 
small amount was spent on needed work in the pool.  
Elevator cab renovation was allowed for in the budg-
et but not done.  The category covering HVAC and 
related equipment in the common areas, which in-
cludes several routine items that are replaced when 
needed, was allocated a possible $53,387 but only 
$34,906 was needed this year for those items. 
 For the categories where funds were expended, 
the most substantial spending was for the new emer-
gency generators, Costs for them came to $299,453.  
Numerous other items resulted in lesser spending.  In 
some cases the costs exceeded what was envisioned 
in the budget.  In others, the costs were less.  Put to-
gether, the spending for these items came to about 
half of the nearly $140,000 that had been provided 
for in the budget.  Among these items, those entailing 
major funds were new office furniture, updates to the 
access control system, photocopier rental, dumpster 
costs, the fire detection system, and water and sani-
tary pipe repairs.  A few items of this sort had been 
budgeted but were not done.  These include spending 
on major landscape needs, which did not arise, and 
spending on a railing in the garage and storage bins, 
which were judged as not needed.   
 Finally, a total amount of $168,365 was identi-
fied for consultant funding.  Only $46,084 was spent.  
Consultants for the generator project, the east bridge 
project, and management assessment were hired.  No 
spending occurred in 2015 for a decorating consult-
ant or for the work under discussion for the pool 
deck, the East party room floor or the roof condenser 
project.  
 Our figures for the net asset position of the Asso-
ciation, that is assets less outstanding liabilities, will 
not be final until the auditors complete their report.  
Our provisional figure for net assets as of December 
31 is $5,446,527.84.  In the audit report for last year, 
the comparable figure was $4,464,150.    
 The Association continues to be concerned about 
and to track delinquency on the part of some owners.  

Management  
Report  
 
Michelle Brown-Slaughter, 
General Manager 
 

HAPPY NEW YEAR everyone!  Here’s what  

happened between November and December 2015. 

Cam-Serv Inc  

 Cam-Serve replaced 4 Keri door panels that were 
not connecting to the master panel.  They also re-
paired a wire in the East loading dock freight elevator 
reader; installed a single gang cover to increase the 
reception range at the East loading dock; and repro-
grammed 4 readers for the East bridge doors and stor-
age room #4.  
Big Stuff  
 Installed rollers on the new East trash container 
to prevent concrete damage when pushing the con-
tainer in and out.  
Switchgear Project  
Power was successfully shut off by Dominion Power 
during the switchgear inspection performed by Kolb 
Electric in November. The switchgear electrical in-
spection is required and occurs every 3 years. It was 
last completed in 2012. 
Bridge Project    
 WDP recommends Hammerhead as the success-
ful bidder for the bridge project.  The 2nd bidder was 
Simpson Unlimited.  
 On 12/7/15, WDP conducted a pre-bid meeting 
at Skyline House.  The five contractors that partici-
pated and submitted bids were: (1) Concrete Protec-
tion & Restoration (aka CPR); (2) Culbertson Com-
pany.; (3) Hammerhead; (4) Simpson Unlimited, and; 
(5) Structural.  In addition, 3 window installers were 
referred by Kalwall (the manufacturer), to the con-
tractors: (1) Quality Walls & Windows; (2) Vienna 

At the end of 2015, the total past due figure, $25,983, 
was up from November but down from the compara-
ble figure at the end of 2014.  Twenty units remain in 
past due status.  The number of units that are renter 
occupied remains at 27 percent. 
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Glass Co.; and  (3) Design Glazing Concepts.   
 Due to the higher than expected bid amounts 
submitted, WDP requested a break out list of items to 
obtain more details from each contractor. They also 
requested updated costs from Kalwall to determine 
which, if any bids were unjustifiably higher.  It was 
anticipated that the new steel frame change cost 
would increase, but not as much as indicated in the 
bids.   
  WDP is also working with Derrick Associates on 
the light fixture installation. The issue of whether to 
install the wire cabling inside or outside the steel 
frame is currently being addressed. 
Snow Storm Update 
 Management began preparation for the snow 
storm on Tuesday, 1/19/16. Which included contact 
with the snow removal contractor, and security com-
pany for guard service and front desk coverage.  
 To accommodate the possibility of guards stay-
ing overnight, a sleeping area was set up in the West 
Party room.  Staff that live on site were recruited to 
man the front desk in shifts.  A special Thank You to 
Betty McLaurin (Housekeeping Supervisor); Antho-
ny Mills (CES Security) and Mike Foster (on-site 
Maintenance) for the endless hours they spent keep-
ing the front desk covered during and after the storm! 
Without them, the Front Desk would not have been 
open to residents.  
 This was an EPIC snow storm across the East 
Coast and some parts of the Southern states.  It was-
n’t perfect, but we worked with all available re-
sources the best we could.  Roads were impassable, 
but some staff still trekked through the snow to ac-
commodate Skyline House.  One of our Housekeep-
ing staff, Alberto, was the only person who was able 
to make it here on Sunday! Despite his own neigh-
borhood not being plowed, he shoveled snow by him-
self and concentrated on the sidewalks and the front 
lobby walkway so EMS could access it.  
  Fairfax County, DC, and Maryland hired multi-
ple sub-contractors and still could not keep up with 
the volume of snow removal 
   Both the General Manager and Deputy General 
Manager were in constant contact by phone and text, 
with staff and contractors from Friday through Tues-
day. Not only to manage snow removal but to keep 
the front desk staffed at all times, and handle emer-
gencies (ie water leaks, etc). The GM was finally able 
to come in a half day on Tuesday, to personally check 
the status of the property.    
 The snow plow was here on multiple occasions  

Friday thru Sunday. During that time it snowed non-
stop through Saturday night.  Two cars got stuck near 
the East garage entrance which hindered the snow 
plow from pushing snow in that area.  The plow 
couldn’t get here on Monday, but came back Tuesday 
and again early Wed morning (before 7:30am) with 
an additional guy who shoveled snow by hand from 
around cars. He also did this on Tuesday.  The addi-
tional laborer is not part of our contract, but was ap-
proved due to the significant amount of snow.      
 On Tuesday, the contractor’s red truck plow 
broke.  However, our Assistant Engineer, Jaime had 
an extra pin in his truck and fixed it by replacing the 
part that broke so the contractor could keep plow-
ing.  They plowed from 11:00am to 5:30pm. Howev-
er, they were limited due to cars that were in the way. 
On Wednesday, we asked 2 residents to move their 
cars because the plow was unable to remove the 
snow mounds near the East garage entrance. Once 
moved, the snow was pushed back so residents could 
park in their spaces.  
Paint Projects 
 The following paint projects were completed in-
house, thru 12/14/15:  

— Touch up paint in lobby, East and West 
— Work orders for in-unit repair estimates 
— Unit repairs as scheduled 
— G Level West repaired cracks  and frames 
— G Level West - Compound repairs on door 

frames; 3rd floor East repairs  
— 1003E – bathroom ceiling repairs 

 
2016 Annual Meeting and Election – Important 
dates: 
January 4th    Nominations opened 
February 1st    Nominations close 
February 22nd   Mail out election packages to 
owners  
March 8th    Meet the Candidates Night  
March 22nd    Annual meeting and Elec-
tions  
 
NOTE: There are three seats available.  To date, 4 
applications were received.  
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ATM machine – $87.10   
The November  2015 commission check was received for $87.10, for 134 transactions.  
Attorney fees - Unit Owners Collections: 
 $274  was paid to the Association’s attorney in December, 2015, for routine delinquency collections.  And 
$1,318 was paid for legal advice or general legal services.   
Collections update-  (December  2015  
Delinquencies: 
 4 units owe $10,579 for delinquencies that are 60 days past due. 16 units owe $15,405 for delinquencies 
that are 10-60 days past due. Collection is being handled by the Association's Attorney.   
1/25/16, Board Meeting Action Needed:     

1. West Penthouse floor replacement approval – Park Rug $19,950 

2. Cox Cable – Bulk services agreement approval          

2017 BUDGET  -  OWNER INPUT   

Do you have great ideas on how to increase revenue or decrease expenses here at Skyline House?  Well here’s 
your chance to provide your input for the 2017 budget:  

 NO LATER THAN MARCH 30, 2016: Send your  suggestions to: 

1.       Info@shuoa.org  OR 

2.       Drop it in the overnight lock box at the Bookkeepers office OR 

3.       Bring it to the Management office OR 

4.       Drop if off at the Front Desk 

 Suggestions will be reviewed in April, and selected suggestions may be included in the 2017 budget.  

 Do your part to keep condo fees from rising!                                                    

*The next regular Board meeting is on February 24th, 2016.* 
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Financial  
Management  
Committee 
Wynfred Joshua, 

Financial Manager 

 The Financial Management Committee met on 

Monday, January 25, 2016.  A review of the financial 
statements for the month of December showed a total 
income of $392,930.  Total expenditures for Decem-
ber were $273,715.  Reserve contributions for the 
month were $122,989 leaving a deficit before taxes 
of $3,774. We paid $4,500 in estimated taxes in De-
cember, resulting in a negative income of $8,274. 

 There were several questions regarding the rea-
sons for and amounts of specific expenses paid last 
month, but because neither the general manager nor 
the deputy manager was available because of the in-
clement weather, not all the questions could be ex-
plained.  Most of the questions referred to relatively 
small amounts, and we can get the answers to them 
later. 
 One of the FMC members noted that the inven-
tory, required for the annual audit, should have been 
taken by the end of December. The member was 
asked to take and report the inventory on January 20, 
2016.  
 Members examined the spreadsheet of the five 
companies that had submitted a bid on the bridge 
project and installation of the Kalwall enclosure. The 
FMC expected more than just figures for the project 
and its elements.  Before recommending anything on 
this to the Board, members wanted information about 
the warranties, the experience of the companies in 
working with a Kalwall structure, their reputations, 
etc.  Above all, they expected the consultant to ex-
plain his recommendation for the preferred contrac-
tor. On the whole the FMC expressed its dissatisfac-
tion with the protracted performance of the consult-
ant WDP. 
The FMC discussed the West Penthouse floor re-
placement project. Members noted the recommenda-
tion of Management to award the proposal to Park 
Rug Company, but several members insisted on clari-
fication of the various notes listed in the proposal. 
The Committee decided to refer the proposal back to 
Management for further explanation. 

Chief Engineer’s  
Report 
Greg Grimm, 

Chief Engineer  

 
Heat Pumps  

 Our condominiums  

are both heated and cooled with a heat pump, an ap-
pliance that came into wide use in the late 1970s 
when natural gas shortages caused the price of that 
fuel to spike. The early heat pumps were highly inef-
ficient. Today’s heat pumps are much more efficient 
and do a much better job of both heating and cooling 
your condominium. But like any type of appliance, a 
heat pump will wear out and need replacing. A condo 
owner needs to know where they are in the lifecycle, 
and what  the replacement cost will be.  Our heat 
pumps look a lot like a furnace.  The HVAC units we 
commonly refer to as heat pumps move temperatures 
in both directions, providing both heating and cooling 
functions. If you have an original Fredrich-
Climatemaster heat pump, you are, and have been 
operating on borrowed time. It is past time to re-
place your heat pump! More information and a 
brochure for the heat pumps that we sell is available 
in the Management office.  
Leak Detectors 
 We continue to have leaks in and around the util-
ity closets in our units. When we respond to one of 
these leaks the most common thing that we find is 
that there is no leak detector in the utility closet to 
alert you of a leak!  Remember, these leaks not only 
affect you, but any units that are below you. We sell 
two types of leak detectors. They cost $16.81 and 
$20.82, depending on the model you choose. Both  
units use batteries, which should be changed yearly. 
Stop by the Management Office today to purchase a 
leak detector.  
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Physical Plant & Operations 
Committee (PPOC) Report 
 
Al Lambert & Diane Yeager, 
Co-Chairs  
 With all 6 PPOC members, 3 board members, 

2 unit owners, our manager and our building engineer 
present, the PPOC convened its first meeting of 2016 
on January 14 at 7 p.m. 
 Discussion began with a review of progress on 
the replacement of the canopy over the bridge from 
the main floor hallway to the parking garage.  The 
timeline for this project called for a decision on con-
tractor bids and a recommendation to the board so 
that the construction could begin.  Five contractors 

The FMC recommended to the Board to accept the 
Cox proposal for a five year extension of its service 
agreement, including the availability for 3 years of 2 
free DTA boxes per unit. Annual service fee would 
be reduced to $90,005 for the first year after which 
this would be increased 5% per year. 
The Treasurer, Ms. Johnson, discussed her recom-
mendation to do a detailed update of the Mason & 
Mason Reserve Study items (beginning in 2013), not-
ing year by year projects that we’ve completed in 
order to determine what has been achieved and what 
remains to be done. This will enable us to evaluate 
our current reserve fund holdings relative to the path 
of reserve accumulation recommended in the reserve 
study for future needs.  This information will be use-
ful input into the budget process that starts later this 
year.  The FMC agreed to form a task force headed 
by our Treasurer to do the study. The co-chairs of the 
PPOC, Mr. Lambert’s successor and Ms. Yaeger, 
will be invited to participate. 
The FMC is concerned about the increasing number 
of rental units which can affect the value of our in-
vestment and possibly lead mortgage companies to 
deny mortgages to new and prospective owners wish-
ing to sell their units. We recommended that the 
Board ask our attorney what options we have to put a 
cap on the number of rental units. 
The next FMC meeting will be on Monday, February 
22.  Members of the Skyline House Community are 
welcome to attend and give the FMC members the 
benefit of their advice. 

submitted bids in the December/January interim.  
These bids ranged from $160,045.00 to $294,394.00.  
Two things were surprising about this: (1) SHUOA 
had budged $130,000 for the project on the advice of 
WPD, the consulting firm Skyline House hired to ad-
vise management and the board on this project .  Giv-
en the delays, the PPOC had expected the bids to be 
higher, but not this much higher.  (2) The dramatic 
differences among the bids was also a matter of con-
cern.  In light of the differences, WPD had asked 
each of the five contractors to provide a break out list 
of line item costs.  These break-out lists had been re-
ceived and were presented to the committee, but not 
as final documents for decision.  WPD continues to 
be in conversation with the manufacturer and the bid-
ding contractors to determine whether a number of 
line items are unjustifiably high.   Management indi-
cated that WPD expects to have final verified bids 
available within a week.  During the course of the 
discussion, a great deal of frustration was expressed 
and a number of game-changing options were consid-
ered.  In the end, patience won. 
 In light of the cost overruns on major projects in 
recent years, a question was raised about our budget-
ing process for items anticipated to cost more than 
$100,000.  Background: In conformity with Virginia 
law, SHUOA obtains a report from an engineering 
firm (Mason and Mason) that provides a schedule of 
probable repairs and replacements, with cost esti-
mates based on the year of inspection.  By adding the 
inflation rate for each incremental year, the PPOC 
should have a reliable cost estimate for budget pur-
poses.  Question:  The PPOC was asked to consider 
whether our history of cost overruns suggests that we 
should obtain an updated, and presumably more pre-
cise, cost estimate one to two years before imple-
menting a major repair or replacement project.  In the 
lively conversation that followed, the point was made 
that in order to improve in a significant way on the 
estimate included in the engineering report, SHUOA 
would very nearly have to put the project out for 
bids.  The consensus was to make no change in the 
budgeting process, though cost overruns remain an 
issue of concern.  The point was made that including 
a contingency line item in the budget might be a way 
of taking into account the understatement that  too 
often characterizes cost estimates. 
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 Progress has been made toward the creation of 
an alternate fitness room on the S-level of the East 
Building.  Management has provided a cost sheet for 
carving a fitness room out of an underused storage 
room.  The work could be done in-house and there 
would appear to be no structural changes necessary 
beyond the construction of a fire wall between the 
exercise room and the storage room.  The cost of ma-
terials is estimated at $8,327, with the largest ex-
pense being the installation of a heat pump.  The 
PPOC is now ready to schedule a town meeting to 
allow interested owners to provide feedback on this 
plan to create a new exercise room that would be 
available in addition to the current space on the mez-
zanine.  The goal would be to open the additional 
room for use beginning in June or July of this year. 
 The next PPOC meeting will be on Thursday, 
February 11, in the West “card room” (penthouse 
floor), beginning at 7 p.m.  The meeting is open to all 
unit owners.  

Security, Safety & 

Neighborhood 
Watch 
Chair, Diane M. Zierhoffer 

 The Security,  

Safety and Neighborhood 
Watch Committee met on January 13, 2016.  

 At CAC in January, the Crime Prevention Of-
ficer announced the Mason District would connect to 
“Next Door”, the social media site, and residents can 
join to learn of any crime in the neighborhood by 
which they may be affected. Residents will be able to 
take Community Emergency Response Team 
(CERT) training if they wish. See the newsletter for 
the website, or the bulletin board for the Mason Dis-
trict Neighborhood Watch News.  
 The Management Office has received no further 
information from the police with regard to the June 
30th rock-throwing incident. The Association’s attor-
ney reports inadequate information to pursue termi-
nation of the resident’s lease, however a letter was 
sent to the tenant and owner warning that a further 

incident would result in a letter to the Covenants 
Committee.  Since then, one of the residents has been 
caught smoking in the stairwell.  A report has been 
forwarded to the Covenants Committee. The police 
have arrested a person for the theft of a vehicle from 
our parking garage. Management is taking steps to 
ban the vandal from our property and is working with 
the owner of the unit associated with this person to 
cancel that lease. Our attorney is involved with the 
case as well.   
In December, Management received reports of some-
one sleeping in the West Penthouse. The person has 
not been identified. Padding has been found in the 
disposal room suggesting someone may have been 
sleeping there.  If you see someone on the property 
who appears to be trespassing, call the police first, 
then call the Front Desk so they know where to direct 
the police upon their arrival. Do not confront the per-
son. 

In this age of information it is difficult to know just 
how much to share. A car theft incident is November 
is a good example. Because the police were investi-
gating the situation could not be publicized; however, 
signs were posted by the garage elevators reminding 
residents to lock their vehicles and remove valuables. 
While the exact reason could not be publicized, suf-
fice it to say, if you see a notice, it is in your best in-
terest to heed the advice. This committee will contin-
ue to work with Management to inform you of signif-
icant situations. We are all concerned for your safety 
and security. 

Mr. David Harris continues as the site supervisor for 
our Courtesy Patrol Staff and has trained Jose Zapata 
for the weekend shifts. In addition, Anthony Mills, a 
CES employee, has also been trained to work the 
front desk so he may fill in from time to time.  
 
The SS&NWC will next meet on March 9, 2016.  

Recreation Committee 
 

 The Recreation Committee met at 7:00 p.m. on 
Monday, January 4, 2016 in the Association Meeting 
Room.  
 The purpose of the meeting was to report on the 
holiday party and plan the path forward. 
There is currently no Recreation Committee Chair 
and six members, Gladys, Karen, Wayne, Grace,    
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1. Paul's height is six feet, he's an assistant at a butcher's 
shop, and wears size 9 shoes. What does he weigh?  

Answer: meat 
2. What can travel around the world while staying in a  

corner?  
Answer: a stamp 

3. There was a green house. Inside the green house there 
was a white house. Inside the white house there was a red 

house. Inside the red house there were lots of babies. What 
is it?  

Answer: a watermelon 
4. What kind of room has no doors or windows?  

Answer: a mushroom 
5. What kind of tree can you carry in your hand?  

Answer: a palm tree 
 

Sarah and Janice decided in November for the Com-
mittee’s Holiday Party to continue this year.  This 
team put the party together. 
 The Holiday Party was held Saturday, December 
5 in the West Party Room.  The Party was well at-
tended and the perfect kick-off for the holiday sea-
son.  While we didn’t count heads, about 50 people 
attended.  There was plenty of food, drinks, music, 
gifts, desserts & conversation.  All attendees had a 
good time! 
 There was a 50/50 raffle and the winner donated 
her winnings back to the Committee.  The Commit-
tee provided turkey, roast beef, drinks, and decora-
tions including poinsettias for the party.  Everything 
else was provided via potluck from residents.  The 
Committee spent $100 on the event.   
 Gladys Manrique agreed to serve as co-chair of 
the Committee.  We still need someone to serve as 
the other co-chair.   
 We (the six of us) decided that we would host a 
Super Bowl Party if the Redskins were in the Super 
Bowl.  Oh well…. No Super Bowl party this year. 
 A Sunday Brunch is planned for April 3rd.   
 However, we need a real committee with co-
chairs for this committee to continue.  Thanks to the 
team for keeping things going, but we really need 
your help for this committee to progress. 

Good Neighbors  
 

 The purpose of the Good Neighbors Program 
is to help residents of Skyline House who need assis-
tance for health reasons, including residents who are 
housebound. This service is NOT available for medi-
cal emergencies. In the event of a medical emergen-
cy, the resident MUST call 911 for help. Good 
Neighbors volunteer to help in the following ways: - 
Taking residents to medical appointments within the 
radius of approximately 10 miles. If the Good Neigh-
bor wishes to wait for the resident at a hospital or 
doctor’s office, this can be arranged in advance. If 
the Good Neighbor goes back home, pickup time can 
be determined between the two parties. - Picking up 
prescriptions at local pharmacies. - Picking up mail 
or packages at the Front Desk or the mailbox. - Pick-
ing up groceries at the local supermarkets. Any re-
quests of an unusual nature not listed above should 
be directed to Alina Gonzalez (703-379-5391) or Vir-
ginia Fissmer (703-379-2901).   

If you want to help neighbors in need and to make 
the Skyline House community even better, please 
contact Alina or Virginia.  
 
February’s 2016 volunteers are: 
 
GERALDINE NAVEAU       413W     703-931-4643 
 
MARILYN SILVER              601E       703-256-0775 

Answers from Last Issue 











 

REMINDERS FROM MANAGEMENT 

 Residents should only put recyclable items in the blue trash bins at the loading docks. 

These bins are only for  aluminum cans, metal, paper, cardboard, glass and plastics.   

See attached insert.  Do not put garbage (ie food), large toys, etc. in the bins. 
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Vice President, Bryant Stukes 1605E 8249293 bstukes@shuoa.org     Deputy General Manager, Tycia Haight tycia@shuoa.org 
Treasurer, Karen Johnson 1511W 379-0322 kjohnson@shuoa.org     Chief Engineer, Greg Grimm greg@shuoa.org  
Secretary, Sarah Kreger 301W 593-3806 skreger@shuoa.org      Accountant,   Huajun “Lucy” Bei lucy@shuoa.org  
Director, Charles Roberts 914E 998-6080 croberts@shuoa.org      Resident Services Coor., Debbie Harvey debbie@shuoa.org 
Director, Richard Porter 1005E 414870-0499 rporter@shuoa.org     Resident Services Coor., Noemi Najera noemi@shuoa.org 
Director, Norman Philion 1605W 434-9596 nphilion@shuoa.org     Web Developer, Win Singleton  
 GARDEN CLUB 
Al Lambert 709W 703-931-7314 myongalpc@outlook.com 
GOOD NEIGHBORS COORDINATORS 
 Alina Gonzalez 1013W 703.379.5391 agonzal42@yahoo.com  
Virginia Fissmer 601W 703-379-2901 
COMMITTEE CHAIRS  
Financial Management Wynfred Joshua 1414W 820-4471 diawin@cox.net         
Physical Plant/Operations  Al Lambert t 709W 703-931-7314 myongalpc@outlook.com     
Covenants – Frank Szumilo 612E 933-3677 fszumilo@yahoo.com 
Community Relations Mark Gilliat 607E 571 236-2749 mgilliat@netzero.net     
Security, Safety, & Neighborhood Watch Diane Zierhoffer 102W zierhofferdm@hotmail.com  
Recreation Committee TBA 
Garden Club Al Lambert  709W 703-931-7314 myongalpc@outlook.com 
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SKYLINE HOUSE CALENDAR 
FEBRUARY 2016 

SUNDAY MONDAY TUESDAY WEDNESDAY THURSDAY FRIDAY SATURDAY 

  
  

1  Recreation 
Committee 

7:00 PM 
Meeting Room 
 Library Open 
7:00 – 8:00 
p.m. East 
Penthouse 

2 3 4 5 
  

6 

7 
  
  
  

8  Library 
Open 

7:00 – 8:00 
p.m. East 
Penthouse 

9 10 11 
   PPOC 

7:00 PM 
Meeting Room 
  

12 13 
  

14 
  

15 
 LIBRARY 
CLOSED 

Office closed 

16 17    Covenants 
7:00 PM 

Meeting Room 

18    CRC 
7:00 PM 

Meeting Room 

19 20 

21 
  

22  FIN MGT 
7:00 PM 

Meeting Room 
Library Open 
7:00 – 8:00 
p.m. East 
Penthouse 

23 
  
  

24 
  
  BOARD 

7:00 PM 
Meeting Room 

25 
 

26 27 

28 29 
   Library 
Open 

7:00 – 8:00 
p.m. East 
Penthouse 

         


